MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 5 January 2015 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was made available from 7.30pm but no members of the public were present.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Terry John, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

In line with MCC policy, the Full Council meeting was taped using a digital voice recorder. 
1/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Rob Hall and Cllr Peter Kidney. Cllr John Williams was 
absent without apology.
2/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that if they felt, during the 
meeting, that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose 
their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. Cllr Parker declared a personal interest in agenda 
item 7(b) – planning application NP/14/0693.

3/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council  
Meeting held on 1 December 2014. Cllr Willcocks proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full 
Council meeting held on 1 December 2014 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by 
Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 2 abstentions.
4/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Extraordinary 
Meeting held on 15 December 2014. Cllr Hughes pointed out that the date in the penultimate 
paragraph of the Minutes should read 5 January 2015 and not 5 January 2014. Aside from this 
amendment, Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 15 
December 2014 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote 
taken – 6 in favour, 2 abstentions.
5/15

Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 1 December 2014 and the Extraordinary 
Meeting held on 15 December 2014. Cllr Terry Williams referred to item 207/14 and asked if 
Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) had yet consulted a solicitor over the signed sworn 
declarations. Clerk reported that news was still awaited although MUFC had been in touch with him 
and like MCC, awaited a signed copy of the overall agreement from Red Kite. 


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the voice recording of the Full 
Council meeting held on 1 December 2014. The Extraordinary Meeting had not been taped.
6/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder. 
Cllr Hughes highlighted 
the following correspondence that was considered urgent or important;
· Letter and attachments from Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) about the Review of County Electoral Arrangements for the County of Pembrokeshire
· Email from Jonnie Young about graffiti in Manorbier bus shelter. County Cllr Kidney said that PCC were aware and that he would be able to get some paint from them. Cllr Terry John and Cllr Hughes offered to help in painting the inside the shelter
· Email from Andrew Deptford, Swindon, asking to be consulted if MCC purchased a defibrillator. Clerk had copied to Cllr Hine. The email had quoted prices for various defibrillators. Cllr Hine reported that the Welsh Ambulance Service was providing defibrillators which were being subsidised by Valero. Cllr Hine said he would be seeing a representative of the Welsh Ambulance Service that week and would ask about provision of a defibrillator. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that location was important. Cllr Parker said that Manorbier Post Office had previously been interested in hosting one and added that a defibrillator needed to be located at a place where members of the public frequented a lot of the time. Cllr Hine agreed to report back at the next meeting

· PCC email confirming MCC’s 3rd precept payment for 2014/15

· Letter from Welsh Government confirming the Section 137 expenditure limit of £7.36 per elector for 2015/16

· PCC letter about the Council Tax base for 2015/16 for MCC (Band D equivalent being £630.16) and request for MCC’s Annual Precept requirements for 2015/16

Cllr Hine mentioned a forthcoming series of consultation events by Hywel Dda University Health 
Board/CHC. This included one being held on 22 January 2015 in Pembroke Dock between 3 – 5 pm.



All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.10pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk.

7/15

To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;



a) NP/14/0692 – Demolition of existing conservatory to be replaced by single storey annex at 
Meadow View, Manorbier. Cllr John proposed that this application be recommended for 
approval, 
seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.


b) NP/14/0693 – Change of Use of land to winter storage of up to 50 touring caravans from 10 
January to 28 February in any future year (retrospective) at Buttyland Caravan park, 
Manorbier.  Cllr Parker set out the planning history. This included previous planning permission in 
1994 for a maximum of 35 touring caravans and 15 tent pitches at any one time. This 1994 approval 
included a condition that there should be no use of the site for touring caravans or tents between 10 
January and 28 February in any year. Cllr Parker said that the number of caravans that have to 
move from the site during this period has steadily grown and now stands at 50. PCNPA had issued a 
breach of condition notice on 28 February 2014 requiring a cessation of use of the land for the 
pitching or stationing of any touring caravans or tents during the period 10 January to 28 February in 
any future year.  Cllr Parker said that the caravans were 
now covered in green covers and had 
never moved for a number of years and as a result there was an impact on the visual amenity and 
special qualities of the National Park and that this storage was contrary to the aims of policies 8, 15 
and 38 of the PCNPA Development Plan. Cllr Parker reported that there were also other breaches of 
planning controls on the site, including siting of other caravans, building of hardstandings 
and roads 
without permission and use by non caravan users of the site bar and fish and chip shop. Cllr 
Willcocks asked if the 
conditions set out in the earlier planning permission still exist. Cllr 
Parker confirmed this to be the 
case and added that there can be no appeal against the notice as it 
was a breach of conditions. Cllr 
Terry Williams understood that this planning application was 
therefore looking to make legal these earlier breaches of conditions. Cllr John asked what harm 
these caravans were having by being stored during this period. Cllr Hughes said that if touring 
caravans were given permission to be stored on site for 12 months a year, it would open the 
floodgates for other touring sites in the 
PCNPA area. Cllr Long considered that if the owner was 
breaching conditions, PCNPA should take definite action and MCC could not therefore 
recommend anything but a refusal. Cllr Hine remarked that as the caravans were being covered 
there did not appear to be any intention to remove the caravans for the period in question. Cllr 
Long proposed that MCC recommend refusal of this planning application, seconded by 
Cllr 
Willcocks. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 2 abstentions.


c) NP/14/0709 – Enlarge existing garage at Long Park Cottage, Long Park, Manorbier. Full 
Council was aware of an earlier planning application that had raised issues over National Trust 
covenants on land nearby. Cllr Hughes noted that the garage was quite a way from the house and 
was a good deal larger than the existing garage and was near to the neighbouring property (The 
Briars). 
Cllr Long proposed recommending approval of this application, seconded by Cllr John. Vote 
taken – 
7 in favour, 1 abstention.  


d) NP/14/0710 - Remove existing conservatory and replace with orangery at Long Park, 
  
Manorbier. Full Council again expressed concern about how existing National Trust covenants 
would impact on this application and noted the increase in size of the orangery.
Members noted 
objections expressed previously over NP/14/0585. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC ask for a 
deferment of any decision on this application until such time as a site visit with the planning 
officer is undertaken. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.


Other planning notices were noted by councillors.

8/15

To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 November 2014 to 12 December
2014. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of 
the period was £10,700.59 and that transactions totalling £1,802.00 had cleared the account. The 
cleared closing balance was £8,898.59. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at 
£24,119.04 following payment of £3.01 gross interest. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Financial 
Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s 
financial position, seconded by Cllr 
Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

9/15

To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· PCC is responsible for maintaining the BOAT road in Lydstep all the way down to the shoreline. PCC only need to maintain the road up to a standard that would see a 4x4 travel comfortably over the road and would maintain the road on a ‘like for like’ basis.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his update.

10/15
To discuss and approve MCC’s Annual Precept for 2015/16. Clerk handed out copies of the 
draft proposed requirements spreadsheet together with the December 2014 budget monitoring 
spreadsheet and the latest income spreadsheet. Cllr Hughes summarised the proposed spend under 
each heading and highlighted the reduction in costs associated with the relinquishing of Skrinkle 
Hall and MCC’s cleaner at Skrinkle Hall. Clerk was asked to leave the room at this point (8.25pm) in 
order for Clerk’s salary to be discussed. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that Clerk’s salary be 
increased by £200 per annum and all members sounded agreement by a show of hands. Clerk 
returned to the room at 8.27pm. After due consideration of the proposed reduced precept 
requirements, Cllr Long proposed that MCC’s Annual Precept for 2015/16 be agreed at £18,000, a 
reduction of £5,080 on 2014/15. Seconded by Cllr John. Vote taken – all in favour.
11/15
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United 
Football 
Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. See update at 
5/15.
12/15
To consider an update on the surrender of the lease agreement with YHA for Skrinkle 
Community Centre. Cllr Hine reported that water had again appeared on the floor of Skrinkle 
Hall and so recent YHA repair work had not been successful. Clerk reported the latest news from 
YHA’s solicitor on surrender of the lease. This confirmed that YHA’s solicitor was awaiting clearance 
from their Director that the YHA was complying with the Charities Act provisions for disposals under 
Section 117 of the 2011 Act. YHA would be in touch with MCC soon. County Cllr Kidney confirmed 
that Skrinkle Hall was due to be a Polling Station at the May 2015 General Election and so would 
inform PCC about the latest water ingress. 

 
13/15
To receive an update on issues around Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes updated Council on 
the swings. These had now been re-installed at last. This had been undertaken with the help of Des 
Donnachie of Alliance Lifting Services (ALS) of Pembroke. ALS had visited the site twice, had 
checked the gauging and had undertaken the bracket placements and had offered this work free of 
charge. Mr Donnachie had also offered to undertake any future work around the zip wire supports 
free of charge. Full Council asked the Clerk to send a letter of thanks to Mr Donnachie for his kind 
donation and would look to include him in any future photograph of the finished play area which can 
be placed on the website as well as feature in local press.
14/15
To consider a request from a local resident for a donation toward a replacement memorial 
bench in Manorbier. Clerk mentioned that Kilgetty-Begelly Community Council had recently 
purchased a bench from a local company made of recycled plastic material. Cllr John said these 
were solid. Cllr Long considered that these benches would last longer than wooden ones. 
Councillors considered that MCC could support the purchase of a community bench at this location 
but not a memorial bench. Clerk was asked to clarify the owner of the land to ensure a 
replacement bench could be installed legally. Cllr John proposed, subject to the land owner’s 
agreement, that MCC fund the purchase of a community bench for Manorbier, seconded by Cllr 
Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Cllr Hughes reported that the bench inside the Bier House, Manorbier, had been vandalised around 
two years ago and asked members if they thought that this should be replaced too. The Bier House 
was open during the summer months and any replacement bench would be placed at the back of the 
Bier House. Cllr Hine proposed that the Clerk find out the cost of two benches, seconded by Cllr 
John. Vote taken – all in favour.
15/15
To consider an update on the replacement of 3 community notice boards in MCC’s area and on the condition of 2 others. Cllr Hughes reported that Maldwyn Llewelyn had now made the 3 replacement notice boards (for Manorbier Newton, Lydstep and Jameston) but awaited the glass fittings. The work could be completed soon. Cllr Marcia Kidney asked about the condition of Skrinkle notice board. Cllr Hughes said that this was still in situ but was open to the elements. The Manorbier Village Hall notice board was considered fit for purpose after recent repair work. Clerk also reported that Manorbier Post Office had kindly agreed to display MCC notices (including agendas).
16/15
To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;


a) Clerk’s office expenses - £33.00 (printer ink)

Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this payment be approved, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
17/15
To consider any outstanding and/or emergency issues before Full Council. 

Clerk reported that one invoice had been received since publication of the agenda. This was;

a) Glyn Edwards Office Equipment - £8.02p for printer copy costs.


Cllr Long proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.


A quote had also been received from Queensbury Shelters for the agreed bus shelter in Jameston. 
This was for £3,641.35 after a 5% discount (exclusive of VAT) for purchasing at the same time as 
Dinas Cross. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed payment, seconded by Cllr John. Vote taken – all in 
favour. Cllr John asked if documents such as a warranty would be provided to MCC after completion. 
County Cllr Kidney understood that this was the case.

Cllr Hughes also informed Full Council about the work undertaken, free of charge, by MCC’s Internal 
Auditor. Cllr Parker proposed that a plant gift up to the value of £30 be approved for Caroline 
Wheeler at Bevan Buckland this year (out of Chairman’s expenses) for the work that she undertakes 
for MCC at audit time. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hughes highlighted that he incurs costs associated with the running of the new MCC photocopier 
which is based at his home. This included the running of a dehumidifier. Cllr Hughes asked for some 
contribution toward these costs. Cllr Terry Williams pointed out that the Chair had an allocation 
under Chairman’s expenses that could cover these costs. Full Council noted that it had already 
approved £150 under Chairman’s Expenses for 2015/16 and so these costs could come from that 
expenditure heading. Full Council content.

Cllr Willcocks said that he was a little concerned about the lack of supporting documentation that was being supplied by PCNPA in support of planning applications sent to MCC for consideration. Cllr Hughes responded by suggesting that MCC ask for a deferment or a site visit where all information was not provided or was unclear. This approach may see the additional supporting documentation provided.

There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked councillors for attending and confirmed that 
the next Full Council meeting would be on Monday, 2 February 2015 at 7.30pm at Jameston Village 
Hall, Jameston. 

The meeting closed at 8.57pm.
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